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STATE OF DELAWARE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
DOVER, DELAWARE 19901

TELEPHONE: {302) 698 - 4599
FaAx: (302) 697 - 4748




Minutes of the Meeting Held

June 20, 2006

The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Harrington Raceway (HRI), Harrington, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, June 20, 2006.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chair

	Robert L. Everett, Commissioner

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner

	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner

	Patricia Murphy, Commission Counsel


Others Present

	Jay Baldwin, D.V.M., Bleeder Meds Veterinarian
	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Hugh J. Gallagher, DDA, Administrator, DHRC

	Robert Collison Chief Inspector, DHRC
	John Hensley, Director of Horse Racing, Dover Downs

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, Harrington Raceway
	Jack Ireland, Reporter, News Journal

	J.D. Dennis, DSBF
	Louise Kinsey, Administrative Assistant to Judges

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing Dover Downs

	John Eagling, D.V.M., DHRC Veterinarian
	Jo Ann Price, Paralegal


Call to Order/Welcome

The Chairwoman called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:25 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Lambertson made a Motion to approve the May 16, 2006 Minutes as written.  Commissioner Everett seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Old Business

· Ivory Order:  The Commissioners reviewed and signed the Order from the last meeting.

New Business

· DSOA Request for Extension of Qualifying Rule:  Mr. DiMario’s May 24, 2006 letter requested an extension to 60 days, per DHRC Rule 7.1.3.3.2.  Mr. DiMario commented at this time of year there is actually approximately 45 days, and this has never been a problem in the past.  The Commission gave its unanimous approval. 

· Discussion of Proposed Language for Rule Changes:
· Proposed Addition to DHRC Rule 8.9.15.2.1: Mr. Gallagher explained the proposed addition of a sentence at the end of the rule will clarify that a second sample shall be extracted from the horse.  In practice, an original vial (first extraction) is taken.  If it reads over the limit, the sample from first extraction is retested to ensure it is high.  In the event that both of these are high, at that time it is recommended that we go back to the horse for a second extraction for testing.  If that second extraction reads high, it is wrapped in evidence tape, secured, etc. under the supervision of the Chief Investigator and sent to New Bolton Center (NBC) for confirmation.  We currently follow the rule’s procedure and leave the samples at NBC.  Success has been spotty, due to the lab’s unwillingness to test the samples. Timely testing is critical.  This has not been addressed satisfactorily by the lab in our opinion.  Plus, given the research from other jurisdiction, we are the only jurisdiction sending samples for confirmation, and their penalties are considerably less than ours for a first violation.  The penalties for this rule should be changed, as well.  There was much discussion regarding the proper penalties to attach to positive tests, and other related matters.  Concern was expressed that lessening the current penalties would send the wrong message.  Mr. Lockhart suggested clarifying the notification language in the second paragraph by adding the words “in the event the reading is high…” but Chairwoman Steele concluded if a Commission representative notifies the trainer’s designee and the second blood extraction is taken immediately, this will be resolved.  There was general agreement to accept the originally proposed sentence.  Commissioner Staats moved to accept the addition as written, Commissioner Everett seconded.  The vote passed unanimously with no further discussion. 
Recess

A recess was taken at 12:35 p.m. for lunch.  The Public Session resumed at 1:05 p.m.

· Proposed Language Change/Renumbering:  DHRC Rule 8.9.16 would be renumbered to 8.9.15.2.2 and the language changed to reflect the elimination of the necessity of sending samples out for confirmation by a lab. After further discussion and consideration of all comments, Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to approve the language as written, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously, with no further discussion.  Commission Counsel recommended that penalty recommendations be submitted at the same time as these proposed rule changes.

· Penalty Recommendations:  
· First Offense:  Mr. Egger was asked for his opinion, and responded that each case must be examined individually.  The current rule allows the Judges to use their discretion, but they cannot fine beyond the amount of the purse.  Post race and pre race penalties were compared, and after considering several scenarios, it was generally agreed that a second offense should incur a more severe penalty.  Commission Counsel said this would be more in line with what other states are doing, and would have better standing in the Courts.  A penalty for a first offense was suggested of a $3,000 fine and a 30 day suspension for the Trainer, plus a six month suspension period in which every entered horse in the Trainer’s racing stable would be tested at $25.00/test, at the Trainer’s expense. 
· Second Offense:   A five year suspension was suggested by Commissioner Staats; there was general agreement.  Mr. Gallagher added that any transfer of ownership of any horse in the Trainer’s care, custody and control would be investigated and not allowed under the Judges approved it.  Further scenarios of repeated offenses within the same period were considered.  There was no discussion about the first offense falling off within a certain period of time.  Mr. DiMario suggested a recommended minimum penalty for any second offense within the six month probationary period of doubling the penalty for the first offense.  There was general agreement this was acceptable.  Commission Counsel emphasized that no penalties are mandatory; the judges always have the discretion to decide.  
· Motion:  A final Motion was made by Commissioner Everett to accept the proposed penalties for the first and second offenses, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.
· Change Date of September Meeting:  The Paralegal pointed out the statutory deadline for the Commission to approve racing dates is September 15th. It was decided to move the September meeting to the 12th.
· Safety Issues: 

· Meetings at Legislative Hall:  The Administrator reported on the two safety meetings held at Legislative Hall.  Three points would impact the DHRC:  a task committee was proposed to deal with paramedic support being considered from New Castle and Kent counties, safety vests would be mandated, with standards adopted and prescribed by the racing commissions, and draft legislation was written for chase vehicles/outriders.  
· Chase Vehicles:  Mr. Gallagher has discussed the practicality of chase vehicles with Mr. Boese and Mr. Lockhart.  They may not be practical for either track.  At HRI, the chase vehicle is now in the infield, already in the safe zone.  
· Chin Straps/Visibility Issues:  Mr. Gallagher has also directed chin straps be worn at all times until off the crown of the track in the paddock area.  This directive is posted on condition and overnight sheets.  Also, drivers have been observed leaning back (reduces clear visibility).  This practice has been reduced by the judges.
· Helmets:  Commissioner Everett was concerned drivers might be wearing older helmets not up to specs.  Mr. DiMario assured him this is not the case.  The Snell Memorial Foundation rates the helmets and the only approved manufacturer is Grattan.  All Grattan helmets are marked with serial numbers.  As soon as additional support is given to Mr. Collison’s division, the Identifier will be inspecting helmets and writing down the serial numbers.  He is already spot inspecting.  Anyone wearing an unapproved helmet will not be allowed to race.   
· Proposed Addition of DHRC Rule 8.8.4:  The Administrator explained steps have been taken to contain the scope of this search of property.  It is not an attempt to go unannounced at any time.  The Administrative Order shall specific the specify areas to be inspected.  This proposal is a controlled response to positive test reports in this State.  This information could be brought to the Judges prior to sentencing, or as a separate matter.  In the eight other jurisdictions he has worked it is standard operating procedure, and he does not personally see this as an intention to violate anyone’s civil rights.  It is intended to discourage foul play.  Commission Counsel said attempting a rule change which would direct the Secretary of Agriculture to authorize an Administrative Order would not supersede the statute, which currently limits the Commission’s jurisdiction.  She questioned whether an Administrative Order could supersede the statute. Mr. DiMario explained the history of proposed legislation on this matter to Commissioner Everett:  all previously submitted Commission bills have died in committee.  Chairwoman Steele commented it’s a shame the thoroughbred commission is held to a higher standard.  Most horses are required to be stabled on Delaware Park’s grounds, yet the standardbreds are prohibited from doing so.  She’s had numerous conversations with the Secretary of Agriculture on this issue.  After further discussion, it was decided to table this proposed language until a response has been obtained from the Secretary of Agriculture.  
· Rules Committee Suggestions for Changes to Rule 2:  After discussion, Commissioner Staats made a Motion to submit the proposed changes as written for adoption in the formal rule making process, Commissioner Everett seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  These proposed changes will be published and a public hearing held in August.  Chairwoman Steele requested it be the first item on the August agenda.  
Public Comment

None offered.

Executive Session

Having no further business, at 1:53 p.m. Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues.  Commissioner Everett seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Upcoming Meetings
· Rules Committee
July 12th 
10:15 a.m.
Dept. of Agriculture
· DHRC Meeting
July 27th    
  9:00 a.m.
Harrington Raceway

· DHRC Meeting
August 15th
10:15 a.m. 
Harrington Raceway
· DHRC Meeting  
September 12
10:15 a.m. 
Harrington Raceway
Adjournment

At 2:45 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Lambertson moved to adjourn, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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